Jun 11, 2009

## Grassley Urges White House to make Transparent any Ethics Waivers and Recusals

WASHINGTON – Senator Chuck Grassley is pushing the Obama administration to make public the waivers and recusals it has issued to former lobbyists across the federal government. Late yesterday he wrote to the director of the Office of Government Ethics asking him to use his statutory authority to gather all waivers and recusals and make them public in a timely manner.

"The American people deserve a full accounting to better understand who is running the government and whether the administration is adhering to its promise to be open, transparent, and accountable," Grassley said. "I'm not asking for anything the director of the Office of Government Ethics doesn't already have the legal authority to do. No laws need to be passed, no executives orders need to be written. I'm just asking the Obama administration to live up to its word."

Grassley said that given the technology available today, the administration could do more and make these documents available when they are issued instead of waiting for a year-end report.

During his campaign for president and the first months in office, Obama gave statements that he would bring unprecedented ethics and transparency rules with him to Washington. In Iowa, Obama gave a speech saying that the days of corporate lobbyists setting the agenda in Washington are over. As president, he then issued an Executive Order that prohibits former lobbyists from serving in his Administration, or recuse themselves from work they did as a lobbyist.

The Executive Order included a loophole that allowed former lobbyists to obtain a waiver or recusal from this revolving door ban. Following the Executive Order, White House staff said the use of the waiver or recusal would be limited and transparent. However, to date, there is no one place taxpayers can go to find all the waivers and recusals issued former lobbyists by the White House and federal agencies.

Below is a copy of the text of Grassley's letter, followed by a story in today's Politico. A copy of the signed letter can be found <u>here</u>.

June 10, 2009

The Honorable Robert I. Cusick

Director

Office of Government Ethics

1201 New York Avenue, N.W., Suite 500

Washington, DC 20005

Dear Director Cusick:

The work of the Government is the work of the people and it should be public and available for all to see. It has been said that sunlight is the best disinfectant and that opening up the business of the Government will

ensure that the public trust is not lost. As a senior member of the United States Senate, I have consistently worked to ensure that the business of the Government is done in as open and transparent manner as possible.

President Obama issued Executive Order 13490, Ethics Commitments by Executive Branch Personnel, (herein Order) on January 21, 2009, to much fanfare. The White House Press Secretary said the Executive Order was signed because the American people "deserve more than simply an assurance that those coming to Washington will serve their interests. They deserve to know that there are rules on the books to keep it that way."[1]

The Order requires that "every appointee in every executive agency" shall sign a pledge that: (1) prohibits them from obtaining gifts from registered lobbyists or lobbying organizations, (2) limits appointees from working on matters involving specific parties that are directly and substantially related to former employers or former clients, including regulations or contracts, (3) limits individuals that were registered lobbyists in the two years before the appointment from participating in a matter or specific issue area that they lobbied on prior to their appointment for two years and restricts them from being employed by any executive agency they lobbied. These provisions, known as the gift ban and revolving door bans, are the heart of the Executive Order and were designed, "as a downpayment on the change [President Obama] has promised to bring to Washington.[2]

I have watched with interest the implementation and enforcement of the Order. However, the implementation of the Order has not matched the promises of openness and transparency that were made supporting it when it was signed. I write today to request that the Office of Government Ethics (OGE) take immediate action under its authority granted in the Ethics in Government Act of 1978, as amended, (herein Act) to ensure that all waivers issued under Section 3 of the Order be consolidated and publicly displayed on the OGE website.

Specifically, Section 3 provides that the Director of the Office of Management and Budget (OMB), or his or her designee, the authority to grant "a written waiver of any restrictions contained in the pledge signed by such an appointee."[3] Section 3 also states that the Director of OMB, or his or her designee, must certify in writing "(i) that the literal application of the restriction is inconsistent with the purposes of the restriction, or (ii) that it is in the public interest to grant the waiver."[4] In a February 23, 2009, memorandum to all "Agency Heads and Designated Agency Ethics Officials" you wrote that OMB Director Peter Orszag delegated his authority to issue Section 3 waivers to each Designated Agency Ethics Official (DAEO) of each executive agency, in consultation with the Counsel to the President.[5] You added that "[i]t is the President's intention that waivers will be granted sparingly and that their scope will be as limited as possible."[6] Your memorandum also outlined that the "advance consultation with the Counsel to the President remains and is to be strictly enforced."[7]

I am concerned that Section 3 could be used to gut the ethical heart of the Order. Each day, new nominees to key Government positions are reported. Many of these nominees have been nominated despite the fact that they have previously served as lobbyists or in a manner that would preclude their participation under the Order absent a Section 3 waiver. For example, I publicly objected to a waiver for the nomination of William Lynn to be the Deputy Secretary of Defense because, among other things, of his previous role as the principle Department of Defense lobbyist for Raytheon Company—a large defense contractor. Further, it was announced just a few weeks ago that the nomination of Charles Bolden for Administrator of NASA will require a waiver because of his work as a lobbyist for a NASA contractor.[8] Other examples include the waivers granted Jocelyn Frye who was a registered lobbyist prior to her service in the Office of the First Lady[9], and Cecilia Munoz who was a lobbyist prior to serving in the White House Office of Intergovernmental Affairs.[10] These are just a couple of the public examples of those who either received waivers or were forced to recuse themselves from working on issues related to their former employment—as

was the case for Mark Patterson, the Chief of Staff to Treasury Secretary Timothy Geithner who previously served as a lobbyist for Goldman Sachs.[11]

In a February 17 letter to OMB Director Orszag, I requested information regarding any and all waivers and recusals issued under the Order. On March 3, 2009, Counsel to the President, Gregory B. Craig attached a memorandum prepared by Norman Eisen, Special Counsel to the President that said this information will not be available until the annual report required by the Order is published. That is unacceptable and the American people deserve this information in real time. That memorandum also stated that the White House has, "asked the Office of Government Ethics (OGE) to take the lead in developing and promulgating guidance with respect to the handling and disclosure of waivers in addition to the annual report [outlined by the Order]."[12] Further, the memorandum noted that the White House Counsel is, "in the process of working with OGE to determine the most appropriate method for disclosing recusal information and...expect[s] a uniform procedure for this to be addressed in the...OGE guidance."[13]

The current decentralized system delegating Section 3 waiver authority to each agency DAEO has created a situation where the transparency and accountability touted by the White House are lost because there is no comprehensive database of the waivers and recusals granted. Instead, the White House has chosen to selectively publish Section 3 waivers on the White House website and wait for an annual report to produce a full accounting of all waivers and recusals. As the Director of OGE, you are in the position to immediately change this and bring the transparency promised by the Obama Administration.

In addition to the authority granted to you in the Order and the guidance requested by the White House Counsel, the Ethics in Government Act provides the Director of OGE a number of authorities to bring sunlight upon Section 3 waivers issued by DAEOs. Specifically, the Act explicitly provides the Director of OGE the authority to, among other things, "interpret rules and regulations issued by the President or the Director governing conflict of interest and ethical problems and the filing of financial statements."[14] The Act also provides the Director of OGE the authority to require "such reports from executive agencies as the Director deems necessary."[15] Further, the Act authorizes the Director to prescribe regulations that requires each executive agency to submit to OGE a report containing "any other information that the Director may require in order to carry out the responsibilities of the Director under this title."[16] Finally, the Act is clear that when the Director makes a request to an executive agency, the agency shall furnish "all information and records in its possession which the Director may determine to be necessary for the performance of his duties."[17]

Based upon these existing statutory authorities you have the authority to require each DAEO to provide OGE with an accounting of all waivers and recusals issued. The existing statutory authority also allows you to provide that information to Congress in your biennial Report to Congress required under the Act.[18] In addition to the statutory authority granted your office, Executive Order 13490 also requires that you provide an "annual public report on the administration of the pledge and this order."[19] Taken together these provisions provide you with the authority to account for all waivers and recusals issued by executive agencies. I also believe that OGE should utilize any and all authority to consolidate all waivers and recusals pursuant to the Order and make them public on the OGE website as soon as possible—not simply wait for an annual report.

Accordingly, I call upon you in your capacity as Director to immediately implement policies and procedures to collect all waivers granted by DAEOs and recusals by former lobbyists. As my previous request to OMB went unanswered, I ask that you provide me a full accounting of all waivers and recusals since January 21, 2009, including: (1) the name of the individual, (2) the agency employing the individual,

(3) the reason and justification for granting any waiver, (4) the name of the DAEO that issued any waiver, and (5) a description of any and all issue areas from which the employee is recused.

The American people deserve a full accounting of all waivers and recusals to better understand who is running the Government and whether the Administration is adhering to its promise to be open, transparent, and accountable. I urge you to take immediate action to make any waivers and recusals public and ask for your response to my requests no later than June 19, 2009.

Sincerely,

Charles E. Grassley

**United States Senator** 

Cc: The Honorable Peter Orszag

Director, Office of Management and Budget

Gregory B. Craig

Counsel to the President

Norm Eisen

Special Counsel to the President for

Ethics and Government Reform

## **Politico**

Grassley after W.H. ethics waivers

By: Kenneth P. Vogel

June 10, 2009 08:16 PM EST

The White House has refused a request from Sen. Chuck Grassley for all the exemptions it's granted to President Barack Obama's ethics policy.

And that's got the Iowa Republican on a mission to make public every ethics waiver and recusal issued to administration officials.

"The American people deserve a full accounting of all waivers and recusals to better understand who is running the government and whether the administration is adhering to its promise to be open, transparent and accountable," Grassley wrote in a letter Wednesday to the director of the U.S. Office of Government Ethics.

Obama tasked that independent agency with implementing his ethics policy, and Grassley's letter asks the office to explain every waiver and recusal granted under the policy and to post them on its website.

The administration has been cagey about the exceptions it's granted to the policy, quietly releasing a succession of four waivers, weeks and sometimes months after they were first granted. It has also refused to say whether there are other waivers or letters of recusal, which are more narrowly crafted than waivers.

Back in February, Grassley — who has made a career out of sometimes lonely but often high-impact crusades against waste, fraud and secrecy in government — asked in a previously unreported letter for a full accounting of the waivers from the White House's budget office, which granted the initial waivers in consultation with the White House counsel's office.

But a lawyer from the counsel's office rebuffed Grassley in March, informing him that the Office of Government Ethics was still working on procedures for disclosing the waivers and recusals but would also list all of them in an annual report to be published next year.

"That is unacceptable, and the American people deserve this information in real time," Grassley wrote Wednesday to the ethics office, asserting that the waivers "could be used to gut the ethical heart" of Obama's ethics policy.

The Politico 44 Story Widget Requires Adobe Flash Player.

The suggestion could be damaging for Obama, who has long cast himself as a champion of tough ethics and disclosure rules. He took office promising to bring unparalleled ethics and transparency to the White House, which declares on its website that the president "will strive to lead the most open, transparent and accountable government in history.

He won high praise from good-government advocates for signing — on his first full day in office — an executive order requiring his hires to sign a pledge that, for two years, they won't work on any issues "directly and substantially related" to their former clients or employers.

But since then, Obama has taken flak for tapping a series of high-level appointees — including several former lobbyists — who seem to run afoul of the policy.

The White House has acknowledged issuing at least four waivers to the ethics order and one letter of recusal clearing the way for Mark Patterson, formerly a lobbyist for Goldman Sachs, to become Treasury Secretary Timothy Geithner's chief of staff. Yet the administration has repeatedly declined to respond to requests from reporters to disclose all waivers and recusals granted under the ethics order.

The White House did not respond Wednesday to questions about Grassley's request or the number of waivers and recusals granted.

Robert Cusick, director of the Office of Government Ethics, told POLITICO he did not know definitively how many ethics waivers had been granted, but he said "there's been no great surge of waivers."

Unlike waivers, which have to be approved by White House ethics lawyer Norm Eisen and are on file at the White House, letters of recusal are kept at the agency employing the official and are more difficult to track, Cusick said.

Cusick, who was appointed by former President George W. Bush in 2006 to a five-year term, said Obama's ethics order has taxed his agency's capacity. "We have quite a number of things that we're required to do under the ethics executive order, which we're still gearing up for," he said.

Nonetheless, he disagreed with Grassley's contention that the administration has not lived up to its promises of openness when it comes to the ethics order.

"I don't think there is any question at all that they have opted for transparency in ethics matters in any way that is practically possible," Cusick said, chuckling at Grassley's demand that waivers and recusal letters be made available in "real time" on the ethics office's website.

"We may have to have Norm [Eisen] and Sen. Grassley sit down and talk about that," said Cusick.

UPDATE: A White House official emailed POLITICO after this story posted to reaffirm Obama's commitment "to running the most open and transparent government in history."

The official asserted: "We agree with Senator Grassley that waivers issued under the President's ethics pledge should be made public, which is why we have announced each waiver issued by the White House on the White House website. There aren't very many. In fact, out of more than 400 staff members named to White House positions, only two have received waivers from paragraph 3 of the ethics pledge."

Along with the two White House officials – Jocelyn Frye and Cecilia Muñoz – who received waivers from paragraph 3, which bars former lobbyists from working on issues they lobbied, a top West Winger, Valerie Jarrett, received a waiver from a different section barring officials from working on "any particular matter involving specific parties that is directly and substantially related to my former employer or former clients."

And the White House budget office, in consultation with Eisen's office, granted at least one other waiver from paragraph 3 to an official outside the White House, Deputy Secretary of Defense William Lynn, who was a top lobbyist for Raytheon, one of the biggest defense contractors.

Grassley objected to the Lynn waiver, asserting Lynn's nomination posed an irreconcilable conflict of interest and rendered Obama's ethics pledge meaningless, and asking the White House for a list of criteria it used to determine when a waiver was in the public interest.